
 
 

 
 

 

SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS REGULAR MEETING AGENDA  
July 22, 2005 (Second Friday of Each Month) 

*CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS* 
*809 CENTER STREET* 

SANTA CRUZ, CALIFORNIA 
9:00 a.m. – Noon 

  
THE BOARD AGENDA PACKET CAN BE FOUND ONLINE AT WWW.SCMTD.COM 

 
NOTE:  THE BOARD CHAIR MAY TAKE ITEMS OUT OF ORDER 
 
SECTION I:   OPEN SESSION -  9:00 a.m.  
 
1. ROLL CALL 
 
2. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATION 
 

a. Jonah Rae Whiteagle  Re: Paratransit Service Area 
b. Dan Stevenson, Bus Operator Re: Communication to the Board 
c. Ian McFadden   Re: Communication to the Board 
d. Dan Stevenson, Bus Operator Re: Communication to the Board 
e. Gary Mayo    Re: METRO Bus Operators 
f. Toni Castro    Re: Capitola Art & Wine Festival  
       
 

3. LABOR ORGANIZATION COMMUNICATIONS    
 

4. ADDITIONAL DOCUMENTATION TO SUPPORT EXISTING AGENDA ITEMS 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

5-1. APPROVE REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF JUNE 10 AND JUNE 24, 
2005 AND SPECIAL MINUTES OF JUNE 17, 2005 
Minutes:  THE JUNE 24th MINUTES ARE INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 

BOARD PACKET 
 
5-2. ACCEPT AND FILE PRELIMINARILY APPROVED CLAIMS FOR THE MONTH OF 

JUNE 2005 
Report:   Attached  

 
5-3. ACCEPT AND FILE JUNE 2005 RIDERSHIP REPORT 

Report:   IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET. PAGE 1 
WILL BE INCLUDED IN THE AUGUST BOARD PACKET 

  
5-4. CONSIDERATION OF TORT CLAIMS: None 
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5-5. ACCEPT AND FILE THE METRO ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MAC) AGENDA FOR 

JULY 21, 2005 AND DRAFT MINUTES OF MAY 18, 2005 
Agenda/Minutes: Attached 
 

5-6. ACCEPT AND FILE MONTHLY BUDGET STATUS REPORT FOR MAY 2005 AND 
APPROVAL OF BUDGET TRANSFERS 
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
 

5-7. ACCEPT AND FILE HIGHWAY 17 STATUS REPORT FOR MAY 2005 
Staff Report:  WILL BE INCLUDED IN THE AUGUST BOARD PACKET 

 
5-8. ACCEPT AND FILE PARACRUZ OPERATIONS STATUS REPORT FOR THE 

MONTH OF APRIL 2005 
Staff Report:  Attached 

 
5-9. ACCEPT AND FILE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SANTA CRUZ SERVICE 

UPDATE FOR THE MONTH OF MAY 2005 
Staff Report:   Attached 

 
5-10. ACCEPT AND FILE METROBASE STATUS REPORT 

Staff Report: Attached 
 

5-11. ACCEPT AND FILE MINUTES REFLECTING VOTING RESULTS FROM 
APPOINTEES TO THE SANTA CRUZ COUNTY REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION 
COMMISSION FOR THE JUNE 2005 MEETINGS 
Staff Report:  WILL BE INCLUDED IN THE AUGUST BOARD PACKET 
 

5-12. CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF LIABILITY AND PHYSICAL DAMAGE 
INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06 
Staff Report: REVISED REPORT IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 

BOARD PACKET 
    

5-13. CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO EXECUTE A 
CONTRACT FOR 3-POSITION BICYCLE CARRIERS 
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 

 
5-14. ACCEPT AND FILE CALL STOP AUDIT REPORT FOR THE PERIOD OF APRIL, 

MAY AND JUNE 2005  
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
 

5-15. CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO EXECUTE 
A LEASE AMENDMENT FOR THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 370 ENCINAL 
STREET, SUITE 100 
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
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5-16. CONSIDERATION OF REVISED LANGUAGE FOR THE HEADWAYS 
PUBLICATION ALLOWING FOLDING BIKES TO BE CARRIED INSIDE OF FIXED 
ROUTE BUSES  
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
 

5-17. CONSIDERATION OF STATUS OF BUS TIRES 
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
 
 

REGULAR AGENDA 
 

6. PRESENTATION OF EMPLOYEE LONGEVITY AWARDS: None - No Employee 
Anniversaries for the month of June 2005 
 

7. CONSIDERATION OF SERVICE REVISIONS FOR FALL 2005 
Presented By: Mark Dorfman, Assistant General Manager 
Staff Report: Attached 
    

8. CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTING AN ANNUAL DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS 
ENTERPRISE (DBE) PARTICIPATION RATE FOR FEDERALLY-FUNDED 
PROCUREMENTS IN FY 2006 
Presented By: Mark Dorfman, Assistant General Manager 
Staff Report:  IS INCLUDED IN THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD PACKET 
 

9. CONSIDERATION OF ACTION TAKEN ON JULY 14, 2005 BY THE CALIFORNIA 
TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION REGARDING AB 3090 DESIGNATION FOR 
METROBASE FUNDING AND TCRP FUNDING FOR PACIFIC STATION 
Presented By: Les White, General Manager 
Staff Report:  Attached 

 
10. CONSIDERATION OF ISSUING A REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR THE 

SERVICES OF A REAL ESTATE BROKERAGE FIRM TO PROMOTE AND 
MANAGE THE SALE OF THE PROPERTY OWNED BY METRO AT 25 SAKATA 
LANE, WATSONVILLE, CALIFORNIA 
Presented By: Les White, General Manager 
Staff Report:   Attached 
 

11. REVIEW OF ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED IN CLOSED SESSION:  District Counsel 
 
12. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS REGARDING CLOSED SESSION 
 
 
SECTION II: CLOSED SESSION 
 
1. CONFERENCE WITH LABOR NEGOTIATOR 

(Pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6) 
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a. Agency Negotiator: Mark Dorfman, Assistant General Manager 
 

1. Employee Organization: Service Employees International Union  
(SEIU), Local 415 
 

b. Agency Negotiator: Mark Dorfman, Assistant General Manager 
  

1. Employee Organization: United Transportation Union (UTU),  
Local 23 

 
SECTION III:  RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION 
 
13. REPORT OF CLOSED SESSION 
 

ADJOURN 
 
 

NOTICE TO PUBLIC 
 
Members of the public may address the Board of Directors on a topic not on the agenda but 
within the jurisdiction of the Board of Directors or on the consent agenda by approaching the 
Board during consideration of Agenda Item #2 “Oral and Written Communications”, under 
Section I.  Presentations will be limited in time in accordance with District Resolution 69-2-1. 
 
When addressing the Board, the individual may, but is not required to, provide his/her name 
and address in an audible tone for the record. 
 
Members of the public may address the Board of Directors on a topic on the agenda by 
approaching the Board immediately after presentation of the staff report but before the 
Board of Directors’ deliberation on the topic to be addressed.  Presentations will be limited 
in time in accordance with District Resolution 69-2-1. 
 
The Santa Cruz Metropolitan Transit District does not discriminate on the basis of disability.  
The City Council Chambers is located in an accessible facility.  Any person who requires an 
accommodation or an auxiliary aid or service to participate in the meeting, please contact 
Cindi Thomas at 831-426-6080 as soon as possible in advance of the Board of Directors 
meeting.  Hearing impaired individuals should call 711 for assistance in contacting METRO 
regarding special requirements to participate in the Board meeting.  A Spanish Language 
Interpreter will be available during "Oral Communications" and for any other agenda item for 
which these services are needed.  This meeting will be broadcast live by Community 
Television of Santa Cruz on Channel 26.  

 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
DATE:  July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Les White, General Manager 
 
SUBJECT:  MATERIAL FOR THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD MEETING AGENDA 
 
 
SECTION I: 
OPEN SESSION: 
 
ADD TO ITEM #2  ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATION 
    (Insert additional written communication) 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
 
 
ADD TO ITEM #5-1 APPROVE REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF JUNE 10 AND 

JUNE 24, 2005 AND SPECIAL MINUTES OF JUNE 17, 2005 
 (Insert the June 24, 2005 Minutes) 
 
INSERT ITEM #5-3 ACCEPT AND FILE JUNE 2005 RIDERSHIP REPORT 
 (Insert Report. Page 1 will be included in the August Board Packet) 
 
INSERT ITEM #5-6 ACCEPT AND FILE MONTHLY BUDGET STATUS REPORT FOR MAY 

2005 AND APPROVAL OF BUDGET TRANSFERS 
 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
DELETE ITEM #5-7 ACCEPT AND FILE HIGHWAY 17 STATUS REPORT FOR MAY 2005 
 (Will be included in the August Board Packet) 
 
REPLACE ITEM #5-12 CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF PROPERTY INSURANCE 

COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06  
(REPLACE Staff Report with REVISED Staff Report) 

 
INSERT ITEM #5-13 CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO 

EXECUTE A CONTRACT FOR 3-POSITION BICYCLE CARRIERS 
 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
INSERT ITEM #5-14 ACCEPT AND FILE CALL STOP AUDIT REPORT FOR THE PERIOD 

OF APRIL, MAY AND JUNE 2005 
 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
ADD ITEM #5-15 CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO 

EXECUTE A LEASE AMENDMENT FOR THE PROPERTY LOCATED 
AT 370 ENCINAL STREET, SUITE 100 

 (Insert Staff Report) 
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F:\Frontoffice\filesyst\B\BOD\Board Reports\2005\07\Add On Memo of 07-22-05.doc 

ADD ITEM #5-16 CONSIDERATION OF REVISED LANGUAGE FOR THE HEADWAYS 
PUBLICATION ALLOWING FOLDING BIKES TO BE CARRIED 
INSIDE OF FIXED ROUTE BUSES 

 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
ADD ITEM #5-17 CONSIDERATION OF STATUS OF BUS TIRES 
 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
REGULAR AGENDA: 
 
INSERT ITEM #8 CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTING AN ANNUAL DISADVANTAGED 

BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) PARTICIPATION RATE FOR 
FEDERALLY-FUNDED PROCUREMENTS IN FY 2006 

 (Insert Staff Report) 
 
ADD ITEM #9 CONSIDERATION OF ACTION TAKEN ON JULY 14, 2005 BY THE 

CALIFORNIA TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION REGARDING AB 
3090 DESIGNATION FOR METROBASE FUNDING AND TCRP 
FUNDING FOR PACIFIC STATION 
(Insert Staff Report) 

 
 
ADD ITEM #10 CONSIDERATION OF ISSUING A REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR 

THE SERVICES OF A REAL ESTATE BROKERAGE FIRM TO 
PROMOTE AND MANAGE THE SALE OF THE PROPERTY OWNED 
BY METRO AT 25 SAKATA LANE, WATSONVILLE, CALIFORNIA 
(Insert Staff Report)  









































 

SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
Minutes- Board of Directors                         June 24, 2005 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Santa Cruz Metropolitan Transit District met 
on Friday, June 24, 2005 at the Santa Cruz City Council Chambers, 809 Center Street, Santa 
Cruz, CA.  
 
Chair Keogh called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  
 
SECTION 1:  OPEN SESSION 
 
1. ROLL CALL: 
 

DIRECTORS PRESENT DIRECTORS ABSENT 
  
Dene Bustichi Jan Beautz 
Stephanie Harlan Ex-Officio Wes Scott  
Michelle Hinkle  
Mike Keogh  
Emily Reilly   
Mike Rotkin (arrived after roll call)  
Dale Skillicorn  
Pat Spence  
Mark Stone   
Marcela Tavantzis  
 
STAFF PRESENT  

 
Frank Cheng, MetroBase Project Manager Elisabeth Ross, Finance Manager 
Mark Dorfman, Assistant General Manager Robyn Slater, Human Resources Manager 
Terry Gale, IT Manager Judy Souza, Base Superintendent 
Margaret Gallagher, District Counsel Tom Stickel, Maintenance Manager 
Steve Paulson, Paratransit Administrator Les White, General Manager 
  

  
EMPLOYEES AND MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC WHO VOLUNTARILY INDICATED 
THEY WERE PRESENT 
 

Eulalio Abrego, UTU Carol Moore, UTU 
Jon Bartholomew, UTU Bonnie Morr, UTU 
Francisco Estrada, UTU Will Regan, VMU 
Doug Grosjean, UTU Barbie Schaller, Senior’s Commission 
Lenore Hindin, Former METRO Employee Dan Stevenson, UTU 
Gary Klemz, SEIU Field Representative Mike Tomassee, “King of Marijuana” 
Marc Krovetz, UTU Bob Yount, MAC/MASTF/E&D TAC/BSAC 
Steve Marcus, UTU Amy Weiss, Spanish Interpreter 
Ian McFadden, SEA  
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VICE CHAIR ROTKIN ARRIVED 
 
2. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATION  
 
Oral: 
 
Barbie Schaller, Senior’s Commission, read a prepared statement, which is attached to the file 
copy of these minutes, expressing the need for bus service in the Neary Lagoon area. Ms. 
Schaller requested that one bus per hour in each direction be scheduled to run daily through 
that neighborhood to METRO Center, Mission Street and UCSC.  
  
3. LABOR ORGANIZATION COMMUNICATIONS  
 
Carol Moore, UTU President, Bonnie Morr, UTU Chair, and Bus Operators Steve Marcus, 
Eulalio Abrego, Dan Stevenson, Doug Grosjean and Francisco Estrada and former Bus 
Operator Lenore Hindin all expressed concern over health insurance premiums and urged the 
Board to support parity between the unions in this regard.   
 
Bonnie Morr reported that there have been several bus rear-tire blow-outs recently. Ms. Morr 
said that Bus Operators need to feel more secure operating these coaches because they are 
being asked to drive 10 miles under the speed limit, which they view as a safety hazard, to 
prevent blow-outs, and the blow-outs are still happening 15-20 miles under the speed limit.   
 
Gary Klemz, SEIU Field Representative, expressed that the SEIU negotiation team feels it has 
hit a roadblock and feels it is unreasonable for the District to say there is no money at all for the 
next 3 years and that any new costs have to be paid by the labor agreement.  Mr. Klemz urged 
the Board to change it’s priorities in guiding the District bargaining team and said that SEIU is 
prepared to present a unified front if necessary.  Mr. Klemz clarified that the 3% projected sales 
tax revenue increase could be used towards the employee health insurance premium increases. 
SEIU is willing to share the cost, and urged the Board to reach a balanced agreement by June 
30th.  
 
Mike Tomassee said that he agreed with the comments made and said that the Board should 
provide free medical insurance to all METRO employees. 
 
Bonnie Morr extended an invitation to the Board to attend a CalPERS update Study Session 
being held at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, June 27th at the Police Department on Center Street.  
 
Ian McFadden, SEA, said that there is extra money and referred the Board to page 7.B2 to see 
that the District expects an extra $900,000 this year. Mr. McFadden urged the Board to 
reconsider it’s position because it is unreasonable for the Board to direct it’s negotiating team to 
say there is absolutely no new money, raises or cost-sharing for 3 years. Mr. McFadden clarified 
that he understands there are increased expenses but believes some significant budget 
mistakes have been made in the last year or two and that employee support for MetroBase is 
declining.   
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Dan Stevenson commented that the Board should be aware of the risk if the drivers are driving 
under bad conditions under a bad contract there is potential for future lawsuits for violating 
certain legal standards that are required under state, local and federal law.  
 
Vice Chair Rotkin thanked everyone for expressing their concerns and commented that the 
MetroBase capital budget is not the place to find extra operating funds and that not having 
MetroBase is costing the District money. 
 
Written: 
Chair Keogh reported that a letter from Mary Kinzie Smith regarding a Hwy 17 service complaint 
was distributed to the Board today. The letter is attached to the file copy of these minutes. 
 
4. ADDITIONAL DOCUMENTATION TO SUPPORT EXISTING AGENDA ITEMS 
 
SECTION I: 
OPEN SESSION: 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
 
ADD TO ITEM #5-1 APPROVE REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF MAY 13 

AND MAY 27, 2005 
 (REPLACE page 5-1.5 with the REVISED page 5-1.5 of the May 

13, 2005 Minutes and insert the May 27, 2005 Minutes) 
ADD TO ITEM #5-3 ACCEPT AND FILE MAY 2005 RIDERSHIP REPORT 
 (Insert Page 1 of the May Ridership Report) 
INSERT ITEM #5-6 ACCEPT AND FILE MONTHLY BUDGET STATUS REPORT FOR 

APRIL 2005 AND APPROVAL OF BUDGET TRANSFERS 
 (Insert Staff Report) 
INSERT ITEM #5-12 CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF PROPERTY INSURANCE 

COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06  
(Insert Staff Report) 

DELETE ITEM #5-13 CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF LIABILITY AND PHYSICAL 
DAMAGE INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06 

 (Will be included in the July Board Packet) 
ADD ITEM #5-15 CONSIDER APPROVING AN EXTENSION OF THE 

INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR AGREEMENT WITH THE SANTA 
CRUZ COUNTY PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT FOR A GRANT-
FUNDED PROJECT TO BUY 3-POSITION BIKE RACKS FOR 
METRO BUSES 

 (Insert Staff Report) 
ADD ITEM #5-16 CONSIDERATION OF CONTRACT RENEWAL WITH DRIVER 

ALLIANT INSURANCE SERVICES, INC. FOR INSURANCE 
BROKER SERVICES AND CONTINUING THE CALIFORNIA 
PUBLIC ENTITY INSURANCE AUTHORITY JOINT POWERS 
AGREEMENT IN ORDER TO ACCESS EXCESS WORKERS’ 
COMPENSATION INSURANCE 

 (Insert Staff Report) 
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REGULAR AGENDA: 
 
ADD TO ITEM #7 CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION APPROVING 

FY 05-06 FINAL BUDGET 
   (Insert Attachment “H”) 

DELETE ITEM #9 ORAL ANNOUNCEMENT:  NOTIFICATION OF SCOTTS VALLEY 
TRANSIT CENTER REDEDICATION CEREMONY: JUNE 10, 2005 
AT 12:00 P.M. 

 (Action taken at the June 10, 2005 Board Meeting) 
ADD ITEM #10 CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER 

TO EXECUTE A CONTRACT FOR EVALUATION OF DISTRICT’S 
ADA/504 PROGRAMS & ACTIVITIES WITH PAT PIRAS 
CONSULTING 

   (Insert Staff Report) 
ADD ITEM #11 CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FOR A CHANGE ORDER IN 

THE AMOUNT OF $265,106.00 FROM RNL DESING, INC. TO 
PROVIDE ADDITIONAL FUNDS TO THE 
ARCHITECTURAL/ENGINEERING CONTRACT TO 
ACCOMMODATE COSTS RELATED TO CHANGES IN THE 
DESIGN OF THE METROBASE PROJECT 

    (Insert Staff Report) 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 

5-1. APPROVE REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES OF MAY 13 AND MAY 27, 2005 
5-2. ACCEPT AND FILE PRELIMINARILY APPROVED CLAIMS FOR THE MONTH OF 

MAY 2005 
5-3. ACCEPT AND FILE MAY 2005 RIDERSHIP REPORT 
5-4. CONSIDERATION OF TORT CLAIMS: DENY THE CLAIM OF MAGDALENA IBARRA, 

CLAIM #05-0015 
5-5. ACCEPT AND FILE THE METRO ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MAC) AGENDA FOR 

JUNE 15, 2005 AND MINUTES OF APRIL 20, 2005 
5-6. ACCEPT AND FILE MONTHLY BUDGET STATUS REPORT FOR APRIL 2005 AND 

APPROVAL OF BUDGET TRANSFERS 
5-7. ACCEPT AND FILE HIGHWAY 17 STATUS REPORT FOR APRIL 2005 
5-8. ACCEPT AND FILE PARACRUZ OPERATIONS STATUS REPORT FOR THE MONTH 

OF MARCH 2005 
5-9. ACCEPT AND FILE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SANTA CRUZ SERVICE UPDATE 

FOR THE MONTH OF APRIL 2005 
5-10. ACCEPT AND FILE METROBASE STATUS REPORT 
5-11. ACCEPT AND FILE MINUTES REFLECTING VOTING RESULTS FROM APPOINTEES 

TO THE SANTA CRUZ COUNTY REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION FOR 
THE MAY 2005 MEETINGS 

5-12. CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF PROPERTY INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR FY 
05-06 
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5-13. DELETED: will be included in the July Board Packet  

(CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF LIABILITY AND PHYSICAL DAMAGE 
INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06) 

5-14. CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF CONTRACT WITH FOLGER GRAPHICS FOR 
GRAPHIC DESIGN SERVICES FOR HEADWAYS 

5-15. CONSIDER APPROVING AN EXTENSION OF THE INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR 
AGREEMENT WITH THE SANTA CRUZ COUNTY PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
FOR A GRANT-FUNDED PROJECT TO BUY 3-POSITION BIKE RACKS FOR METRO 
BUSES 

5-16. CONSIDERATION OF CONTRACT RENEWAL WITH DRIVER ALLIANT INSURANCE 
SERVICES, INC. FOR INSURANCE BROKER SERVICES AND CONTINUING THE 
CALIFORNIA PUBLIC ENTITY INSURANCE AUTHORITY JOINT POWERS 
AGREEMENT IN ORDER TO ACCESS EXCESS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION 
INSURANCE 

 
ACTION: MOTION: DIRECTOR ROTKIN SECOND: DIRECTOR REILLY 
 
Approve the Consent Agenda 
 
Motion passed unanimously with Director Beautz being absent. 
 

REGULAR AGENDA 
 

6. PRESENTATION OF EMPLOYEE LONGEVITY AWARDS 
 

The following employees were awarded longevity certificates for their years of service: 
 

TEN YEARS 
Mary Elizabeth Bytheway, Senior Accounting Technician 

 
TWENTY-FIVE YEARS 

John M. Fuentes, Bus Operator 
 

7. CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION APPROVING FY 05-06 FINAL 
BUDGET 

 
Summary: 
 
Elisabeth Ross reported that the Board is being asked to adopt the Resolution approving the 
Final Budget for FY 05-06 for implementation July 1, 2005 as presented in Attachment B; 
authorizing Board member travel in FY 05-06 as described in Attachment C; approving the 
Employee Incentive Program as presented in Attachment D; authorizing staffing levels as listed 
in Attachment E; and approving the $65 per hour rate for shuttle services in FY 05-06. 
 
Ms. Ross also reported that the ParaCruz information requested by the Board is included as 
Attachment H. 
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Discussion: 
 
Ian McFadden stated that the ParaCruz information provided on page 7.H2 is confusing and 
very generic. Mr. McFadden said it does not match the Paratransit Budget information on page 
7.B3 or the last Board Packet and asked for clarification on how much METRO is paying for this 
service.  
 
Ms. Ross clarified that although there was not enough time to do a complete, detailed analysis 
of ParaCruz, which will be presented to the Board in August or September, Staff wanted to give 
the Board information that relates to the upcoming budget. Ms. Ross explained that the Final 
Budget figure on page 7.H2 is less than the budget shows on page 7.B3 because this is only the 
portion that actually replaces the Community Bridges service contract.   
 
ACTION: MOTION: DIRECTOR ROTKIN SECOND: DIRECTOR SKILLICORN 
 
Adopt Resolution approving the Final Budget for FY 05-06 as presented by Staff in 
Attachment B; Authorizing Board member travel in FY 05-06 as described in Attachment 
C; Approving the Employee Incentive Program as presented in Attachment D; 
Authorizing staffing levels as listed in Attachment E; and Approving the $65 per hour rate 
for shuttle services in FY 05-06 
 
Motion passed by unanimous affirmative voice vote in lieu of a roll call vote with Director 
Beautz being absent. 
 
8. CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO EXECUTE A 

LEASE AMENDMENT WITH COLLEEN CROSBY AND BRONSON BAKER D/B/A 
BREW BAR FOR A KIOSK SPACE AT PACIFIC STATION 

 
Summary: 
 
Margaret Gallagher reported that this is a lease extension.  Brew Bar has been a great long-
term tenant and due to their financial situation, they have requested an exit clause in the new 
lease term, which would allow them to cancel the lease for any reason with a six-month notice to 
METRO.   
 
ACTION: MOTION: DIRECTOR ROTKIN SECOND: DIRECTOR SPENCE 
 
Authorize the General Manager to execute a lease amendment with Colleen Crosby and 
Bronson Baker d/b/a Brew Bar for a kiosk space at Pacific Station for an additional five-
year term including language that allows them to terminate the lease for any reason with 
a six-month notice to METRO 
 
Motion passed unanimously with Director Beautz being absent. 
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10. CONSIDERATION OF AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO EXECUTE A 

CONTRACT FOR EVALUATION OF DISTRICT’S ADA/504 PROGRAMS & 
ACTIVITIES WITH PAT PIRAS CONSULTING 

 
Summary: 
 
Tom Stickel reported that in January 2003 the Board modified the District’s ADA complaint 
procedures to include an evaluation of the District’s programs, activities and services to 
determine whether they are accessible to disabled individuals and whether the District is in 
compliance with the requirements of the ADA/504 statutes and regulations.  
 
ACTION: MOTION: DIRECTOR ROTKIN SECOND: DIRECTOR HINKLE 
 
Authorize the General Manager to execute a contract for evaluation of District’s ADA/504 
programs & activities with Pat Piras consulting 
 
Motion passed unanimously with Director Beautz being absent. 
 
11. CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FOR A CHANGE ORDER IN THE AMOUNT OF 

$265,106.00 FROM RNL DESIGN, INC. TO PROVIDE ADDITIONAL FUNDS TO THE 
ARCHITECTURAL/ENGINEERING CONTRACT TO ACCOMMODATE COSTS 
RELATED TO CHANGES IN THE DESIGN OF THE METROBASE PROJECT 

 
Summary: 
 
Frank Cheng reported that the RNL Design Team has submitted a request for a change order to 
increase the Architectural/Engineering contract by $7,210 for the Papercrete study, by $79,200 
for the One Bids vs. Two Bid analysis, by $106,800 for the extended construction duration, and 
by $39,696 for the analysis of the City of Santa Cruz Public Works Department requests. 
 
Staff has analyzed the RNL contract and recommends that the Board approve the costs 
associated with the Papercrete study, the One Bid/Two Bids analysis and the extended 
construction duration, and deny the request for funds associated with the analysis of the City of 
Santa Cruz Public Works Department requests because Staff believes that the initial proposal 
included sufficient funding for this type of analysis. 
 
Discussion: 
 
Several Directors expressed frustration over the request for the additional funds, especially the 
cost of the Papercrete study.  Les White explained that RNL’s original proposal included funding 
for the permitting process and when RNL learned METRO was self-permitting, those funds were 
available for the City Public Works analysis. Mr. White also explained that the extended 
construction duration costs could be contained by the Board determining how many site visits 
are needed; the One Bid vs. Two Bids analysis was of a pressing nature that needed to be 
completed quickly to give the Board information to make a decision meeting deadlines imposed 
by the State; and that Staff asked RNL for a cost estimate for the Papercrete study ahead of 
time, but RNL was unable to provide a costs due to not knowing how much research they would 
have to do. 
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Although there is no formal Change Order Policy in place, Mr. White agreed with the Board that 
if the Board requests information that RNL believes is outside of the scope of work, a cost 
estimate should be provided ahead of time in order for the Board to determine if the cost is 
justified before proceeding. 
 
Vice Chair Rotkin agreed that the One Bid/Two Bids analysis was necessary as a result of the 
State Transportation Commission not following through on funding commitments and suggested 
sending a letter to the CTC to let them know METRO was forced into this position of increased 
expenses.   
 
Several Directors expressed that these requests have created a credibility problem with RNL 
and feel METRO was overcharged and all four charges should be denied at this time.  Chair 
Keogh disagreed, saying that the $7,920 was justified because the Papercrete study was a 
direct request made in a public meeting. 
 
ACTION: MOTION: DIRECTOR BUSTICHI SECOND: DIRECTOR STONE 
 
Deny the request for additional funding for all four items at this time. Request to be 
returned to RNL for re-review and presented to the Board at a later date with further 
information and a Staff recommendation.   
 
Motion passed unanimously with Director Rotkin voting no and Director Beautz being 
absent. 
 
12. REVIEW OF ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED IN CLOSED SESSION:  District Counsel 
 
Margaret Gallagher reported that the Board would be discussing SEIU and UTU Labor 
Negotiations with their Labor Negotiator, and will also meet with their Real Property Negotiator 
regarding price and terms of the property located at 25 Sakata Lane, Watsonville. 
 
13. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS REGARDING CLOSED SESSION 
 
Lenore Hindin urged the Board to deny the RNL request for additional funding of nearly ¼ of a 
million dollars. 
 
Bonnie Morr thanked UTU members for attending the meeting and expressing their concerns to 
the Board and expressed her concern over the budget, urging the Board to review it very 
carefully because she feels it is not reality and asked the Board to notice that there are less 
operators than are listed, and that the operators are struggling to get by while the Board is 
authorizing hiring Management. Ms. Morr also asked the Board for support in moving forward on 
contract negotiations regarding health insurance.  
 
SECTION II: CLOSED SESSION 
 
Chair Keogh adjourned to Closed Session at 10:09 a.m. and reconvened to Open Session at 
11:31 a.m. 
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SECTION III:  RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION 

 
14. REPORT OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Margaret Gallagher had nothing to report at this time. 
 
 

ADJOURN 
 
There being no further business, Chair Keogh adjourned the meeting at 11:31 a.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
CINDI THOMAS 
Administrative Services Coordinator 
 

















 
 
 

Page 1 of the June Ridership Report will 

be included in the August Board Packet. 



JUNE 2005

VEHICLE TOTAL AVG # DEAD AVG # AVAIL. AVG # IN AVG # SPARE AVG # LIFTS % LIFTS WORKING
CATEGORY BUSES IN GARAGE FOR SERVICE SERVICE BUSES OPERATING ON PULL-OUT BUSES

FLYER/HIGHWAY 17 - 40' 7 1 6 0 6 0 100%
FLYER/LOW FLOOR - 40' 12 1 11 10 1 10 100%
FLYER/LOW FLOOR - 35' 18 4 14 12 2 12 100%
FLYER/HIGH FLOOR - 35' 15 2 13 4 9 4 100%
GILLIG/SAM TRANS - 40' 10 2 8 5 3 5 100%
DIESEL CONVERSION - 35' 15 4 11 10 1 10 100%
DIESEL CONVERSION - 40' 14 3 11 9 2 9 100%
ORION/HIGHWAY 17 - 40' 11 2 9 7 2 7 100%
GOSHEN 3 0 3 1 2 1 100%
TROLLEY 1 0 1 0 1 0 100%
CNG NEW FLYER - 40' 8 2 6 5 1 5 100%

BUS OPERATOR LIFT TEST *PULL-OUT* 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT

PASSENGER LIFT PROBLEMS

BUS # DATE DAY REASON 
9806LF 10-Jun Friday Lift does not go down
9813LF 12-Jun Sunday Ramp slips when deployed
2305OR 22-Jun Wednesday Kneel is very slow to raise`

F New Flyer
G Gillig
C Champion
LF Low Floor Flyer
GM GMC
CG CNG
CN
OR

Note:  Lift operating problems that cause delays of less than 30 minutes.

MONTH OF JUNE 2005

Orion/Hwy 17
SR855 & SR854



AM Peak Midday PM Peak Other Weekday Saturday Sunday
Hour/Mile Hour/Mile Hour/Mile Hour/Mile Hour/Mile Hour/Mile Hour/Mile

00:00/0 00:00/00.00 00:00/00.00 0:00 00:00/00.00 00:00/0 00:00/0

Service Interruption Summary Report
Lift Problems

06/01/2005 to 06/30/2005























































SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Elisabeth Ross, Finance Manager 
 
SUBJECT: RENEWAL OF LIABILITY AND PHYSICAL DAMAGE INSURANCE 

COVERAGE FOR FY 05-06 
 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

Staff recommends that the Board of Directors authorize payment to the California Transit 
Insurance Pool (CalTIP) in the amount of $473,189 for participation in the FY 05-06 
program. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• The District carries general liability and vehicle insurance through CalTIP, a pool of 
California public transit properties established in 1987. 

• The renewal for FY 05-06 is in the amount of $399,213 for liability insurance, 
including an additional $10 million in excess coverage; and $73,976 for vehicle 
physical damage insurance. 

III. DISCUSSION 

The District has been a member of CalTIP since its inception in 1987.  Each member agency has 
a representative on CalTIP’s Board of Directors.  Assistant General Manager Mark Dorfman is 
the District’s representative.  Coverage limits are $20 million general and vehicular liability with 
a $250,000 deductible per occurrence.  The premium for liability coverage is $399,213, a 
decrease of $72,305 or 15% from FY 04-05. 
 
Vehicle physical damage coverage is for actual cash value of the vehicle with a $25,000 
deductible on buses and a $500 deductible on non-revenue vehicles.  The premium for this 
coverage is $73,976, a decrease of $8,320 or 10% from FY 04-05. 
 
Pool loss experience has been very good and until 2002, the net cost of this coverage has been 
very favorable to the District.  In an effort to keep costs down, this year the CalTIP Board of 
Directors approved several mechanisms which have resulted in the FY 05-06 premiums 
decreasing from the previous year. The liability coverage includes errors and omissions 
coverage. 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

The insurance cost is included in the FY 05-06 final budget. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

None. 

REVISED 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Tom Stickel, Manager of Fleet Maintenance 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF AWARD OF CONTRACT WITH MIDWEST BUS 

CORPORATION FOR THREE POSITION BICYCLE CARRIERS 
 
ACTION REQUESTED AT THE JULY 22, 2005 BOARD MEETING 

 
I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

District Staff recommends that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to 
execute a contract for three position bicycle carriers with Midwest Bus Corporation. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• A competitive procurement was conducted to solicit bids from qualified firms. 
 

• Three firms submitted bids for the District’s review. 
 

• District staff reviewed and evaluated the bids. 
 

• District staff is recommending that a contract be established with Midwest Bus 
Corporation to provide three position bicycle carriers. 

III. DISCUSSION 

The California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) solicited grant applications statewide in 
August 2002 for $7.2 million to be awarded from the State’s Bicycle Transportation Account to 
fund projects that improve bicycle safety and convenience.  Only cities and county jurisdictions 
could apply.  The Board authorized the General Manager to submit an application through the 
Santa Cruz County Public Works Department to upgrade the bike carriers on METRO’s buses 
from the current model which carries 2 bikes per carrier to a new model which can carry 3 bikes 
in each carrier.   

 
In January 2004, Caltrans awarded $81,000 in grant funds through the Santa Cruz County Public 
Works Department to METRO to upgrade the bike carriers as proposed in the application.   The 
total project cost of $90,000 requires a contributing 10% local match of $9,000.  In addition, 
Santa Cruz County charges a 7% fee (approximately $5,300) for administering the pass-through 
funds.    
 



Board of Directors 
Board Meeting of July 22, 2005 
Page 2 
 
 
On April 25, 2005 District Invitation for Bid No. 04-26, was mailed to four firms and was legally 
advertised. On May 23, 2005, bids were received and opened from three firms. These firms and 
their quoted prices are listed in Attachment A. District staff have reviewed and evaluated the 
bids.  

  
District staff is recommending that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to sign 
a contract with Midwest Bus Corporation to provide three position bicycle carriers for a total 
amount not to exceed $64,950. The initial contract is for a purchase of ten (10) bicycle carriers 
for a not to exceed amount of $6,450 with an option to purchase an additional ninety (90) bicycle 
carriers. If the first racks prove successful, the District can exercise the option for the additional 
ninety units. Contractor will provide bicycle carriers meeting all District specifications and 
requirements.  

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

Funding for this contract is contained in a grant from the Caltrans Bicycle Transportation 
Account through the County of Santa Cruz. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A: Bid Results 

Attachment B: Contract with Midwest Bus Corporation 

 
 
Note: The IFB along with its Exhibits and Addendum(s) are available for review at the 
Administration Office of METRO or online at www.scmtd.com 
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SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 

 
ADDENDUM NO. 1 

 
INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB) NO. 04-26 

 
FOR THREE POSITION BICYCLE CARRIERS FOR TRANSIT BUS APPLICATIONS 

 
 
May 3, 2005 
 
 

Receipt of this Addendum No. 1 shall be acknowledged in your proposal response. Any 
adjustment resulting from this addendum shall be included in the IFB.  Where in conflict, the 
terms and conditions of this addendum supersede those in the Invitation for Bid. 
  
The District received the following request for information and specification questions. The 
District’s response is provided. 
 

1. Question: May we have a copy of the bidder’s list? Answer: Mailing list will be 
provided after the bid opening. 

 
2. Question: Will all bidders be notified of approved equals? Answer: Yes 

 
3. Question: Part III, item 2.3 states that the bike rack “shall accommodate all bicycle 

types with a wheel size of 16” or larger”. Request that the specification 2.3 read that the 
rack shall accommodate “all bicycle types with wheel sizes larger than 16”. Answer: 
District approves specification change as requested.  

 
4. Question: Part III, item 2.2 states that the “depth from the back of the pivot plate 

assembly to the forward edge of the carrier in the deployed position [is] 28” ”. Request 
that specification 2.2 be changed that this measurement be “no more than 31½ ”, as the 
measurement to the forward edge of the frame is 28 ¼ ” but to the farthest forward edge 
of the Support Arm is 31½ ”. Answer: District approves specification change as 
requested.  

 
5. Question: Part III, item 3.1 states that the bike rack “be oriented to load and unload 

from the ‘curbside’ of the vehicle”. The rack is oriented to load and unload from the 
curbside of the vehicle or the front of the vehicle, exactly like the existing racks on the 



 2

District vehicles. Request specification 3.1 to be changed to read “curbside or front of 
the vehicle”. Answer: District approves specification change as requested. 

 
6. Question: Part III, item 3.3 states that the “orientation of the pedals is not required 

when using the” bike rack. Request that this line item be removed from the 
specifications. Because of the small window of space in which to fit three bicycles, in 
some instances certain combination of bicycles may require some minor pedal 
orientation. Answer: District approves specification change as requested.  

 
7. Question: In regards to California State Sales tax, we are considered a foreign 

corporation and are not eligible to collect California State’s sales tax. However, we are 
happy to list it as a line item on the bid form in order for your agency to account for it. 
Answer: District requests that you list the sales tax at 8.25% and provide a statement 
that your company is not eligible to collect this tax. 

 
8. Question: Would you like the sample contract returned with the bid response? Answer: 

No, the District will submit to the successful contractor a completed contract for review 
and signature after the District’s Board of Directors has approved the award of 
contract. 

 
 
 
Lloyd Longnecker 
District Buyer 
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DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Margaret Gallagher, District Counsel 
 
SUBJECT: ACCEPT AND FILE CALL STOP AUDIT REPORT FOR THE PERIOD 

OF APRIL, MARCH AND JUNE 2005 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

This report is for informational purposes only. No action is required. 
 
 
II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 
 
 

• At the November 2001 Board of Directors meeting, staff was authorized to conduct 
quarterly call stop compliance audits.   

• Staff contracted with Robert S. Bortnick & Associates, a private investigative firm, to 
conduct the audit.   

• METRO has 48 routes serving approximately 1,050 bus stops.  Each route has 
independent trigger points and call stops taking the number of programmed call stops 
and trigger points to 3,622.  On July 25, 2003, the Talking Bus was activated on all 
local routes excluding the Highway 17 service. 

• On February 23, 2004 all buses and routes, including the Highway 17 service were 
equipped with the Talking Bus Technology and the system was fully operational. 

 

III. DISCUSSION  
At the November 2001, Board of Directors’ meeting, staff was authorized to conduct quarterly 
call stop compliance audits to insure that call stops were being made. Staff contracted with 
Robert S. Bortnick & Associates, a private investigative firm, to conduct the audits. Robert S. 
Bortnick & Associates was authorized 100 hours to conduct a survey at a cost of $5,000.00 each 
quarter. METRO has 48 routes serving approximately 1,050 bus stops.  METRO purchased 
Talking Bus equipment and programming capabilities in order to assure compliance with the call 
stop requirements.  Each route has independent trigger points and call stops taking the number of 
programmed call stops and trigger points to 3,622. On July 25, 2003 the Talking Bus was 
activated on all local routes.  On February 23, 2004, all buses in Metro’s fixed route service, 
including the Highway 17 service, were equipped with the Talking Bus Technology.  On that 
date the Talking Bus equipment was fully operational on all of METRO’s fixed routes.   
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Attachment A details the results of the current audit.  The results of the audit indicate a 
compliance rate of 98%.  Attachment B provides the results of the call stop audits since the 
Talking Bus Technology has been in operation, 2003. 
 
All compliance issues are referred to the Operations Department for review and appropriate 
action. Equipment malfunctions are also referred to the Maintenance Department and 
programming errors are referred to the IT Department. 
 
Additionally, METRO’s contract security guards complete random external route announcement 
checks of at least 25 buses per day, verifying that each bus announces the route four times within 
a 2-minute period, prior to the bus’ departure from Pacific Station.  During this period, April 
through June 2005, the security guards documented that of the 25 buses that they audited daily 
for a 91 days period, only 3 failures occurred during the period. Therefore, of the 9,100 possible 
external announcements (91 days X 25 buses X 4 announcements per bus) the announcements 
were properly announced 9,088 times and failed 12 times (3 buses X 4 announcements for each 
bus) during the 3-month period.  
 
 
IV. FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

 
Randomly conducted call stop compliance audits cost approximately $20,000.00 per year. 
 
 
V. ATTACHMENTS 
 
 
Attachment A: Stop Announcement Audit Results (April-June 2005) 
 
Attachment B: Summary of Audit Results 
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SUMMARY OF THE CALL STOP QUARTERLY AUDIT RESULTS 
 

 
 July-

Sept 
2003 

October-
December 
2003 

January-
March 
2004 

April-
June 
2004 

July-
September 
2004 

October- 
December 
2004 

January-
March 
2005 

April- 
June 
2005 

Call stops 
Survey 

2,418 2,596 2,378 3,223 2,855 2,294 3,521 3,061 

Call stops 
announced 

2,305 2,558 2,371 3,165 2,842 2,258 3,490 3,003 

Call Stops 
not 
announced 

113 38 7 58 11 36 31 58 

Percent of 
call stops 
completed 

95.3% 98.5% 99.7% 98.2% 99.6% 98.4% 99.1% 98.1%

Percent of 
call stops 
not 
completed 

4.7% 1.5% .3% 1.8% .4% 1.6% .9% 1.9% 
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DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Margaret Gallagher, District Counsel 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDER AUTHORIZING THE GENERAL MANAGER TO EXECUTE 

A LEASE AMENDMENT FOR THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 370 
ENCINAL STREET, SUITE 100.  

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

Authorize the General Manager to execute a Lease Amendment between the Santa Cruz 
Metropolitan Transit District and Edward and Barbara Hinshaw for the property located 
at 370 Encinal Street, Suite 100. 
 

II. SUMMARY OF ISSUES 
 

• The Santa Cruz Metropolitan Transit District has an existing lease with Edward and 
Barbara Hinshaw for the lease of the property located 370 Encinal Street for the 
METRO Administration offices and Maintenance facilities. 

 
• The lease term expires on January 14, 2006 but provides an option to extend the 

Lease for an additional five year term under the same terms and conditions as the 
original lease term. 

 
• The Lease requires a written notice within 180 days of the expiration of the term, or 

by July 14, 2005.  
 

• METRO staff met with Hinshaws on June 21, 2005 and agreed on certain terms and 
conditions for a Lease Amendment, pending the approval of the METRO Board of 
Directors. 

 
III. DISCUSSION 
 
The District’s Administration office and Maintenance facilities and offices are located at 370 
Encinal Street.  The property has been leased from Edward and Barbara Hinshaw for these 
purposes since January 15, 1999 for a period of seven years.  The current lease expires on 
January 14, 2006 with an option to extend the Lease for an additional 5-year term. The Lease 
includes 18,855 square feet of office and warehouse space. 

The Landlords and owners of the property, Edward and Barbara Hinshaw met with METRO staff 
on June 21, 2005 to discuss the terms and conditions of a Lease extension. Pending Board 
approval, it was agreed to extend the term beginning January 15, 2006 for a 2-year term, and 
include an option for an additional 2-year term.  Monthly rent for the first year would be 
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$26,500.00 and for the second year, the monthly rent would be $28,000.00.  If METRO decides 
to exercise the option to extend for the additional two years in 2008, the monthly rent for the first 
and second years of the extension would be $29,000.00 and $30,000.00 respectively. 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

Currently monthly rent is $25,145.23 for the 370 Encinal building. This represents $1.33 per 
square foot; 26,500.00 is $1.40 per square foot; $28,000.00 is $1.48 per square foot; $29,000.00 
is $1.54; and $30,000.00 is $1.59 per square foot. 
 
If METRO elects to exercise its current option to extend the Lease by an additional five-year 
term, the annual CPI increases (minimum of 3% and maximum of 8%) would effect the 
following rent amounts: 
First year:  01/15/06-01/14/07  $25,899.59- $27,156.85 
Second year: 01/15/07-01/14/08 $26,676.58- $29,329.40 
Third Year: 01/15/08-01/14/09 $27,476.88- $31,675.75 
Fourth Year: 01/15/09-01/14/10 $28,301.19- $34,209.81 

V. ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A: Draft Lease Extension 
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FIRST AMENDMENT AND EXTENSION TO COMMERCIAL LEASE  
 
 
THIS FIRST AMENDMENT TO COMMERCIAL LEASE AND EXTENSION is 
effective on January 15, 2006, between EDWARD A. HINSHAW and BARBARA N. 
HINSHAW, both individually, (hereinafter “Landlord”) and SANTA CRUZ 
METROPOLITANT TRANSIT DISTRICT, (hereinafter “Tenant”) who agree as follows: 
 
1. RECITALS:  This LEASE EXTENSION is made with reference to the following facts 

and objectives: 
 

a. LANDLORD and TENANT entered into a written lease dated January 15, 1999 
("the Lease"), for the real property which is situated on 370 Encinal Street, Suite 
100, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz County, California. 

 
b. The current Lease will terminate on January 14, 2006. 
 
c. The parties desire to extend the term of the Lease for a period of two years, with 

the Tenant having an option to extend the Lease for a period of an additional two 
years. 

 
2. EXTENSION OF TERM: The term of the Lease shall be extended for a period of 

two years beginning January 15, 2006, and shall expire on January 14, 2008.  Tenant 
shall have an additional option to extend the term of the lease for a period of two 
years beginning January 15, 2008 under the same terms and conditions of the Lease 
by providing Landlord with a six month written notice. 

 
3. RENT: Rent shall be set forth as follows: 

January 15, 2006 - January 14, 2007 - $26,500.00 
January 15, 2007 – January 14, 2008 - $28,000.00 
January 15, 2008 – January 14, 2009 - $29,000.00 (if applicable) 
January 15, 2009 – January 14, 2010 - $30,000.00 (if applicable) 

 
3. NOTICE:  All notices, statements, demands, or requests or disagreements by either 

party to the other, shall be in writing and shall be sufficiently given and served upon 
the other party or sent by mail postage prepaid and addressed as follows:  

 
 

Mr. Leslie White      Edward and Barbara Hinshaw 
Secretary/General Manager    12901 Saratoga Avenue 
Santa Cruz Metropolitan Transit District  Saratoga, CA 95070 
370 Encinal Street, Suite 100     
Santa Cruz, CA  95060  
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4. EFFECTIVENESS OF LEASE: Except as set forth in this Amendment to Lease, 
all provisions of the Lease, shall remain unchanged and in full force and effect. 

 
5. AUTHORITY:  Each party has full power and authority to enter into and 

perform this Lease Extension and the person signing this Agreement on behalf of 
each has been properly authorized and empowered to enter into it. Each party 
further acknowledges that it has read this Agreement, understands it, and agrees 
to be bound by it. 

 
 
LANDLORD:   TENANT: 
Edward and Barbara Hinshaw  Santa Cruz Metropolitan Transit District  
      
 
BY:       BY:       

Edward A. Hinshaw - Owner   Leslie White, General Manager 
         

 
BY:       
 Barbara N. Hinshaw - Owner 
 
 
 
Approved as to form: 
 
 
 
BY:        

Margaret Gallagher 
District Counsel 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Leslie R. White, General Manager 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF REVISED LANGUAGE FOR THE HEADWAYS 

PUBLICATION ALLOWING FOLDING BIKES TO BE CARRIED 
INSIDE OF FIXED ROUTE BUSES. 

 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

That the Board of Directors approve a modification of the Headways publication language 
to reflect that folding bikes are allowed inside of fixed route buses. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• The Board of Directors approved a modification of the Bikes in Buses policy on May 
27, 2005. 

• The modification of the Bikes in Buses policy allows passengers to bring folding 
bikes that do not exceed five (5) feet in length inside of fixed route buses.  

• The modification in the Bikes in Buses policy was approved by the Board in response 
to a recommendation from the Metro Advisory Committee. 

• In approving the modification of the Bikes in Buses policy the Board requested that 
the Headways publication for METRO riders be modified to reflect the changes. 

• Staff has developed revisions to the pertinent sections of Headways to reflect the 
changes approved by the Board of Directors. 

• On July 20, 2005 the METRO Advisory Committee will review the draft revisions 
and submit a final recommendation to the Board. 

• Staff recommends that the Board of Directors adopt the revisions to Headways that 
are attached to this Staff Report as modified by the METRO Advisory Committee. 

III. DISCUSSION 

In past years METRO has received numerous requests from passengers to allow bicycles to be 
carried inside of buses. The requests that have been submitted were in response to the high use of 
bikes in Santa Cruz and the two-bike capacity of the current racks in use on METRO fixed route 
buses. With the exception of three routes the Board of Directors has denied the requests to bring 
bikes inside of buses due to the potential for conflicts between bike users and wheelchair users. 
The wheelchair securement area is where full sized bikes would be carried, if allowed inside of 
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buses. Groups advocating for people with disabilities have uniformly opposed using the 
wheelchair securement area for bicycles due to concerns over potential conflicts. 
 
The METRO Advisory Committee (MAC) reviewed a request to allow folding bikes inside of 
fixed route buses. Based upon demonstrations of folding bikes the MAC recommended that the 
Board of Directors revise the Bikes In Buses policy to allow folding bikes under five (5) in 
length to be allowed inside of fixed route buses. On May 27, 2005 the Board of Directors 
approved the modification of the Bikes in Buses policy to allow folding bikes under five (5) in 
length to be carried inside of fixed route buses, with the provision that the securement area for 
wheelchair users not be used as space for the bikes. The Board also directed METRO Staff to 
consult with the MAC to revise the language in Headways regarding bikes in buses. Staff has 
developed the revisions necessary to implement the policy of the Board of Directors (Attachment 
A). The MAC will review the draft language on July 20, 2005. 
 
Staff recommends that the Board of Directors approve the revisions to Headways as modified by 
the MAC. 
 
 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

Adoption of revised language in Headways to reflect changes in the Bikes in Buses policy will 
not have any financial impact on either the Operating or Capital Budgets at METRO. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A: Draft Revisions to Headways 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



        Attachment A 
 
 
Bikes on Buses 
 
………….There will be a limit that no more than two (2) full sized bikes brought inside, and 
people in wheelchairs have priority over bicycles………… 
 
 
………….Folding bikes & folding strollers, under five (5) feet in length, are also allowed inside 
buses, but must be folded, controlled by the passenger, and cannot be transported in the 
wheelchair securement areas. 
 
 
 
 
Carry-On Policy 
 
Two-wheeled shopping carts, baby strollers, and folding bikes, under five (5) feet in length are 
allowed inside of the bus as long as they can be folded and stored out of the aisle or the 
wheelchair securement area………… 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Leslie R. White, General Manager 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF STATUS OF BUS TIRES 
 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

That the Board of Directors review the status of the tires used on METRO buses. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• On May 27, 2005 Bonnie Morr, United Transportation Union Local 23 expressed 
concern regarding the number of tire failures that METRO was experiencing. 

• The concern that was expressed related to recapped rear tires that were rated as 
having 55 miles per hour as the top speed. 

• The tires that were identified as being a problem were Goodyear Metro Miler “B” 
rated tires that were delivered on the new buses and provided by the manufacturer. 

• While METRO does not normally use “B” rated tires, prior deliveries of new buses 
using these tires have not resulted in problems.  

• It has been the practice at METRO to “run out” tires delivered on new buses, recap 
them once for rear wheel operation, and then retire them. 

• METRO experienced four in-service blowouts from January/June 2004 and eight in-
service blowouts from January/June 2005.   

• Based on the higher number of blowouts METRO removed the remaining “B” rated 
tires from the fleet. As of July 15, 2005 there were no “B” rated tires on METRO 
buses. 

III. DISCUSSION 

On May 27, 2005 Bonnie Morr, United Transportation Union Local 23 expressed concern to the 
Board of Directors regarding the number of tire failures that METRO was experiencing. The 
concern that was expressed was focused on the tires that were still in use that were received as a 
part of the last order of local fixed route buses that was delivered. The New Flyer Company uses 
Goodyear Metro Miler tires as standard equipment on new buses. These tires carry a “B” rating 
which limits their top speed to 55 miles per hour. The top speed can be safely exceeded but only 
for periods of time of less than one hour. METRO does not purchase “B” rated tires for use in the 
fleet, however the deliveries of new buses in 1998 and 2002 were equipped with “B” rated tires 
and there were no blow-out problems. It has been the practice at METRO to “run out” tires 
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delivered on new buses, recap them once for rear wheel operation, and then retire them. METRO 
experienced four in-service blowouts from January/June 2004 and eight in-service blowouts 
from January/June 2005.  Based on the higher rate of in-service failure for the “B” rated tires that 
remained in the fleet METRO removed the remaining tires from service. Future bus bids will 
specify that “B” rated tires are not to be installed on buses for Santa Cruz METRO. 
 
As of July 15, 2005 there were no “B” rated tires operating on the METRO fleet. 
 
 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

The premature retirement of the “B” rated tires resulted in a loss of approximately $2,700 in the 
value of unused tire life. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

None 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 











































































SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Leslie R. White, General Manager 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF ACTIONS TAKEN ON JULY 14, 2005 BY THE 

CALIFORNIA TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION REGARDING AB 
3090 DESIGNATION FOR METROBASE FUNDING AND TCRP 
FUNDING FOR PACIFIC STATION. 

 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

That the Board of Directors consider the actions taken by the California Transportation 
Commission on July 14, 2005 regarding an AB 3090 designation for MetroBase funding 
and TCRP funding for Pacific Station. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• The State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP) contains $6,363,000 that is 
programmed for Fiscal Year 2006/2007 for the MetroBase Project. 

• The repeated suspension of funding from Proposition 42 placed the funding from the 
STIP for MetroBase at risk. 

• In order to increase the security of the STIP funding for MetroBase the Santa Cruz 
County Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) and METRO submitted an 
application for an AB3090 cash reimbursement designation for STIP funds. 

• The California Transportation Commission  (CTC) seldom approves AB 3090 cash 
reimbursement requests, as the projects then become the first priority for funding 
statewide in the year designated for repayment. 

• Assembly Member John Laird and his staff held numerous meetings to provide 
information and assistance supporting the AB 3090 designation. Additionally the 
RTC staff worked diligently in supporting the AB 3090 designation for the 
MetroBase funds. METRO Chair Michael Keogh appeared before the CTC at their 
May 26, 2005 and July 14, 2005 meetings to advocate for the AB 3090 designation. 

• On July 14, 2005 the CTC approved the AB 3090 Cash Reimbursement designation 
for the $6,363,000 in STIP funds programmed for the MetroBase project with a 
repayment year of 2008/2009. The CTC also encouraged METRO to have an 
allocation request ready now as the available funds from the Public Transportation 
Account may allow the payment of the STIP funds much sooner. 

• The Traffic Congestion Relief Program (TCRP) provided $7,750,000 to METRO for 
the acquisition of buses, preparation of a conceptual plan and environmental 
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document for Pacific Station, and acquisition of the Greyhound Property. All of the 
funded activities were implemented with the exception of the Greyhound property 
acquisition.  

• In 2002 METRO requested an allocation of the final $800,000 in TCRP funds for the 
property acquisition. Unfortunately the financial condition of the State of California 
and the repeated suspension of Proposition 42 resulted in the CTC being unable to 
approve the allocation request. 

• The adopted 2005/2006 State Budget did not suspend Proposition 42 funding and 
therefore the CTC was able to consider the Pacific Station request.  

• On July 14, 2005 the CTC approved reprogramming savings of $84,000 from the 
environmental document/conceptual design phase into the property acquisition phase. 
The CTC then approved the allocation request for $884,000 for Property acquisition 
contingent upon available TCRP funds.  

• The CTC approved issuing a “Letter of No Prejudice” for the Pacific Station funding 
so that the property acquisition actions could proceed regardless of the TCRP fund 
status. The CTC designated construction activities as the first priority for the use of 
TCRP funds and indicated that any funds not used for construction be used for project 
right of way acquisition. 

III. DISCUSSION 

The State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP) contains $6,363,000 that is programmed 
for Fiscal Year 2006/2007 for the MetroBase Project. In the process of developing the Budget for 
the State of California it was stated that it was likely that the funds from the sales tax on gasoline 
that are directed to transportation under Proposition 42 would likely be retained in the General 
Fund as they have been for the past three years. It was also stated that it was likely that 
Proposition 42 funds would be retained in the General Fund in Fiscal Year 2006/2007. The 
retention of Proposition 42 funds in the General Fund would place the $6,363,000 from the STIP 
at risk. In order to increase the certainty of receiving the STIP funds the Board of Directors and 
the Santa Cruz County Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) filed an application with the 
California Transportation Commission (CTC) requesting that the MetroBase funds receive an 
AB 3090 cash reimbursement designation. Funds receiving an AB 3090 cash reimbursement 
designation are more secure as they are required to be repaid by the CTC in the designated year 
before any other projects are funded. This priority for repayment has made the CTC very 
reluctant to grant AB 3090 cash reimbursement applications. The CTC staff members have 
consistently indicated to METRO and RTC staff that it was very unlikely that that the MetroBase 
AB 3090 application would be approved. 
 
Over the past four months Assembly Member John Laird and his staff have met with members of 
the CTC and facilitated meetings with CTC staff in support of the MetroBase AB 3090 
application. The RTC staff has provided information and participated in meetings and calls 
supporting the MetroBase funding. Additionally METRO Board Chair Michael Keogh attended 
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the CTC meetings on May 27, 2005 and July 14, 2005 to make presentations supporting the 
MetroBase AB 3090 designation.  
 
As a result of the actions taken by Assembly Member Laird and staff, the RTC staff, and Board 
Chair Keogh, the CTC approved the AB 3090 Cash Reimbursement designation for the 
$6,363,000 in STIP funds programmed for the MetroBase project on July 14, 2005 with a 
repayment year of 2008/2009. The CTC also encouraged METRO to have an allocation request 
ready now as the available funds from the Public Transportation Account may allow the payment 
of the STIP funds much sooner. 
 
The Traffic Congestion Relief Program (TCRP) provided $7,750,000 to METRO for the 
acquisition of buses, preparation of a conceptual plan and environmental document for Pacific 
Station, and acquisition of the Greyhound Property. All of the funded activities were 
implemented with the exception of the Greyhound property acquisition. In 2002 METRO 
requested an allocation of the final $800,000 in TCRP funds for the property acquisition. 
Unfortunately the financial condition of the State of California and the repeated suspension of 
Proposition 42 resulted in the CTC being unable to approve the allocation request. The adopted 
2005/2006 State Budget did not suspend Proposition 42 funding and therefore the CTC was able 
to consider the Pacific Station request. On July 14, 2005 the CTC approved reprogramming 
savings of $84,000 from the environmental document/conceptual design phase into the property 
acquisition phase. The CTC then approved the allocation request for $884,000 for property 
acquisition contingent upon available TCRP funds. The CTC approved issuing a “Letter of No 
Prejudice” for the Pacific Station funding so that the property acquisition actions could proceed 
regardless of the TCRP fund status. The CTC designated construction activities as the first 
priority for the use of TCRP funds and indicated that any funds not used for construction be used 
for project right of way acquisition. 
 
The actions taken by the CTC on July 14, 2005 were critical to the financing of both the 
MetroBase and Pacific Station Redevelopment Projects. Staff recommends that the Board of 
Directors formally express appreciation to Assembly Member John Laird and his staff, the 
Members of the CTC, the CTC staff, the RTC, the RTC staff, and Board Chair Michael Keogh 
for their support of these critical projects. 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

The action of the CTC on July 14, 2005 eliminates the necessity of issuing long-term debt 
backed by sales tax to replace STIP funds for the MetroBase Project and provides the local 
match for the Congressional Earmarked funds to acquire the Greyhound property for the Pacific 
Station project. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

None 
 



SANTA CRUZ METROPOLITAN TRANSIT DISTRICT 
 
 
 
DATE: July 22, 2005 
 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Leslie R. White, General Manager 
 
SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF ISSUING A REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR 

THE SERVICES OF A REAL ESTATE BROKERAGE FIRM TO 
PROMOTE AND MANAGE THE SALE OF THE PROPERTY OWNED 
BY METRO AT 25 SAKATA LANE, WATSONVILLE, CALIFORNIA. 

 

I.  RECOMMENDED ACTION 

That the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to issue a Request for 
Proposals (RFP) to obtain the services of a real estate brokerage firm to promote and 
manage the sale of the property located at 25 Sakata Lane, Watsonville, California. 

II.  SUMMARY OF ISSUES 

• The Maintenance and Operations Facility located at 25 Sakata Lane, Watsonville has 
not been operational since it was destroyed by the 1989 Loma Prieta Earthquake in 
1989. 

• The land acquisition and construction cost of the Maintenance and Operations 
Facility was funded by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) who retains an 
interest in the property. 

• The Federal Transit Administration has agreed to allow the proceeds from the sale of 
the Maintenance and Operations Facility property to be used as funding for the 
MetroBase Project. 

• The Board of Directors approved selling the Maintenance and Operations Facility 
property using competitive bids with a minimum bid of $4,000,000. 

• At the bid opening of June 10, 2005, no bids were received for the Maintenance and 
Operations Facility. 

• A professional real estate brokerage firm could assist METRO in promoting and 
selling the Maintenance and Operations Facility Property. 

• Staff recommends that a Request for Proposals (RFP) be issued to obtain the services 
of a real estate brokerage firm to promote and manage the sale of the Maintenance 
and Operations Facility property. 
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III. DISCUSSION 

The Maintenance and Operations Facility (MOF) located at 25 Sakata Lane, Watsonville was 
destroyed by the 1989 Loma Prieta Earthquake.  The property acquisition and construction cost 
for the MOF was funded by the Federal Transit Administration which maintains a financial 
interest in the property. The FTA has agreed to allow the proceeds from the sale of the MOF to 
be used to assist in funding the MetroBase project. The Board of Directors approved selling the 
Maintenance and Operations Facility property using competitive bids with a minimum bid of 
$4,000,000. There were two interested parties in attendance at the pre-bid conference. However 
on June 10, 2005 no bids for the MOF property were received.  
 
In reviewing the bid process it appears that a better means of communicating the information 
regarding the Sakata Lane property is necessary. It also may be necessary to allow contingency 
bids in order to expand the number of potential bidders. A professional real estate firm with 
expertise in industrial property sales could assist METRO in promoting and managing the sale of 
the Sakata Lane property. 
 
Staff recommends that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to issue a Request 
for Proposals (RFP) to obtain the services of a professional real estate brokerage firm for the sale 
of the property located at 25 Sakata Lane in Watsonville. 
 

IV.  FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

Funding for the services of a brokerage firm for the sale of the property at Sakata Lane will be 
provided from the proceeds of the sale. 

V.  ATTACHMENTS 

None 
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